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1713.
Mrs J A Semple (DA) to ask the Minister of Water Affairs and Forestry:

Whether any leakage of aircraft fuel has occurred from O R Tambo International Airport into the surrounding wetlands in the past five years for which information is available; if not, how was this prevented; if so, (a) when did the leaks occur, (b) how much fuel was involved, (c) what (i) damage was done and (ii) measures are being taken to prevent further leakages?
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REPLY:

(a)
The Department of Water Affairs and Forestry is aware of three jet fuel spills that occurred since June 2005 at the O R Tambo International Airport. The latest two spills occurred on 26 September 2006 and on 7 November 2006. 

(b) During the incident of 26 September 2006 approximately 300 000 litres of jet fuel was spilled at the property of the Airports Company of South Africa (ACSA), into a nearby wetland stream that feeds into the Blaauwpan Dam.  Rapid Spill Response (ACSA’s clean up contractor) was contacted by ACSA in terms of their emergency response protocol. 

(c)(i)
Dead fish and birds were observed a day after the spill.  Samples were taken at all the affected areas by my Department.  The investigation is still in progress.

The last spill took place on 7 November 2006. More than 1 million litres of jet fuel was spilled.  A site visit was arranged and attended by representatives of my Department, the Department of Environmental Affairs and Tourism, the Gauteng Department of Agriculture, Conservation and Environment and ACSA. Samples were again taken at all possibly affected areas.  Some results on the analysis of the samples are still awaited.

The last two incidents occurred due to alleged gasket failures, whilst the spill in June 2005 was as a result of a damaged pipeline caused by construction work.

(c)(ii)
On 14 November 2006 a Task Team consisting of all relevant role players was established.  The Team will facilitate co-ordination and information exchange on the spate of jet fuel spillages at ACSA. Some of the matters that will be part of the terms of reference for the Task Team are the following:

· The early warning systems and procedures that were in place to detect leaks and 
pipe raptures at the time of the incident.
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· Interim systems and procedures that have been put in place since the previous 
incidents.

· The design and implementation plan for containment measures that will prevent 
pollution outside ACSA's properties.

· An implementation plan to rehabilitate contaminated ground and surface water.

· An implementation plan to rehabilitate contaminated soil.

The Task Team will also guide consultants doing Impact Assessments in order to determine damages done to the environment and fish and bird life.

Apart from the sharing of the information, the relevant Departments are currently investigating the possible causes of failures such as poor operational plans and gasket specifications. The Director-General: Water Affairs and Forestry also met with the management of ACSA in an attempt to seek long-term solutions to prevention of such incidents in future. 

The final decision on how the matter is to be handled will depend on outcome of the investigation and this will be discussed between all stakeholders, with the Departments of Environmental Affairs and Tourism and Water Affairs and Forestry taking the lead.

